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BROADCASTING ANNOUNCEMENT

The Chairman announced that the press and members of the public were 
permitted to film and broadcast the meeting.  Those remaining at the meeting 
were consenting to being filmed and recorded, and to the possible use of those 
images and recordings for broadcasting purposes.

201.  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies were received from:

 Councillor Ken Carter, East Hampshire District Council
 Councillor Tonia Craig, Eastleigh Borough Council
 Bob Purkiss, Independent Co-opted Member
 Councillor Jan Warwick, Hampshire County Council

Members heard that Councillor Peter Latham was attending the meeting as the 
Deputy Member for Hampshire County Council and that, in the absence of 
Councillor Warwick, Councillor Bound would be acting as vice-chairman for the 
meeting.

202.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Members were able to disclose to the meeting any disclosable pecuniary interest 
they may have in any matter on the agenda for the meeting, where that interest 
is not already entered in their appointing authority’s register of interests, and any 
other pecuniary or non-pecuniary interests in any such matter that Members may 
wish to disclose.

No declarations were made.

203.  MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 

The Minutes from the 5 October 2018 meeting were confirmed as a correct 
record and signed by the Chair.

204.  QUESTIONS AND DEPUTATIONS 

The Police and Crime Panel (‘the Panel’) received one written question to the 
meeting:

“The 101 non-emergency call system is not meeting targets for Hampshire 
Police and nor for the public.  Sometimes calls are never answered! Between all 
parties concerned (Hampshire Constabulary, Hampshire OPCC and HCC) could 
a more local direct form of communication/contact be made available for the 
public to contact Neighbourhoods Police and PCSO's for non-emergency 
calls/contact.  A trial basis would be most welcome for Bordon and Whitehill 
Neighbourhoods as there are so many reported incidents on local internet 
forums being reported that do not get in a timely fashion to the local 
Neighbourhoods Police team.  Please consider re-introducing the possibilities of 



VS front counters or local telephone staffing as a trial solution, once 
requirements are understood, since the centralised 101 solution is considered 
dysfunctional.”

The Police and Crime Commissioner (‘the Commissioner’) provided a response 
to this question, through which Members heard: 

 The 999 and 101 services have, and continue to be, placed under 
pressure. 

 Ensuring the answering of 999 calls remained priority and the 
Commissioner and his team closely monitored the performance of both 
services through attendance at the Force Performance Group.

 Hampshire and Thames Valley Police had recently adopted the new 
National Single Online Home web service, which allowed members of the 
public to report crime and other incidents online.

 The implementation of the new Contact Management Platform (CMP) was 
also expected to improve response times to both 999 and 101 calls. 

It was agreed that the Commissioner’s response would be forwarded to the 
member of the public in writing, as they were not present at the meeting.

Further to the Commissioner’s comments, Michael Coombes, Chairman of the 
Panel’s Finance Working Group, noted that the working group had met several 
times since the last meeting of the Panel. During these meetings the working 
group had reviewed information provided on the CMP and felt confident that the 
Commissioner had strived to both tighten governance around the project and 
sought to ensure a good audit trail for decisions. The finance working group 
requested a detailed briefing on the platform be provided to all Members of the 
Panel, which was scheduled to be presented in February.

The Chairman read to the meeting a response to the Panel’s reply to a previous 
public question (see appendix one to item 204 of the minutes). The comments 
were noted to be a positive reflection of the work of both the Panel and the 
Commissioner in relation to hate crime.  

205.  CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Chairman updated Members on a recent meeting of the four Upper Tier 
Council Leaders, attended in his capacity as leader of Isle of Wight Council, 
which is now a regular meeting facilitated by the Commissioner.

The Chairman noted that he, along with Cllr Bound and the Panel’s supporting 
officers had attended the PCP National Conference in November. During the 
event one of the Panel’s supporting officers had hosted two well received 
workshops on Proactive Scrutiny, highlighting the Panel’s work in this area at a 
national level.

Collaboration with neighbouring Panels of Surrey, Sussex and Thames Valley 
was ongoing, with Hampshire due to host the next meeting of the group in 
February. The Chair explained that he had recently written the Commissioner, 
under the signature of all four Chairs, in support of the Panel’s statutory duty to 



scrutinise the roles of the four Commissioners in the collaborative work being 
undertaken by their respective Chief Constables under the South East Regional 
Integration Partnership (SERIP).  

The Chairman explained that the proposed merger between Hampshire Fire and 
Rescue Authority (HFRA) and Isle of Wight Fire and Rescue would not have any 
immediate impact on the Police and Crime Panel. It was understood that the 
Commissioner had a longstanding invitation to attend meetings of HFRA, and it 
was believed this would continue under the new arrangements.

The Chairman invited Councillor Bound to provide an update on progress 
against the Panel’s Proactive Scrutiny looking at how the Commissioner is 
supporting effective and efficient operational policing for Hampshire and the Isle 
of Wight. It was heard that the task and finish group had met several times since 
the last Panel meeting, with work progressing well in readiness for the responses 
to the Panel’s scrutiny to be presented to the Commissioner at the July meeting 
of the Panel.

Following the announcement by the Chair, the Commissioner expressed his 
support for the proposed merger between Hampshire Fire and Rescue Authority 
(HFRA) and Isle of Wight Fire and Rescue.

206.  POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Chair invited announcements from the Commissioner who, following the 
announcement by the Chair, expressed his support for the proposed merger 
between Hampshire Fire and Rescue Authority (HFRA) and Isle of Wight Fire 
and Rescue.

207.  POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER - 2019/20 PRECEPT 

Members received an overview from the Commissioner of his budget report and 
supporting presentation on the proposed precept for the 2019/20 financial year.

The Commissioner explained that the proposal to increase the precept by £24 
per annum for the Band D properties, or £2 per month, was essential to enable 
the Constabulary to continue to protect the public from risk and harm and to 
support the Constabulary to make necessary changes towards meeting the 
changing nature of crime in years to come.  

It was heard the proposed increase would provide £16m of additional essential 
funding and that all monies raised through the policing precept would be utilised 
in support of the local policing. The Chief Constable had shown her support for 
the increase, suggesting additional funds would allow for the training and 
recruitment of circa 210 police officers. 
Public consultation undertaken on behalf of the Commissioner had shown that 
76.38% of respondents supported the proposal, and the Commissioner 
explained that the proposed precept was also supported by Neighbourhood 
Watch, the Hampshire Police Federation and Unison.



The Commissioner explained that several scenarios, had been considered in 
proposing this year’s precept, which had been shared with the Panel’s finance 
working group during the lead into the precept setting. The Commissioner 
shared details of the impact of a £12 increase compared to a £24 increase, with 
the £12 increase requiring the Constabulary to reduce their establishment by 
150, bringing it to an unsafe level. 

The Commissioner expressed his concerns that the current funding formula 
placed the Hampshire Policing area at a disadvantaged position compared to 
other forces, to an estimated figure of £41.6m per annum. To mitigate this and to 
protect the forces current capability and meet technological requirements it was 
estimated that a minimum increase of £12 would be required in 2020/21. 

Councillor Frank Rust joined the meeting

Members viewed a short video presentation by the Chief Constable.
The Chairman invited Michael Coombes to provide an overview of the scrutiny 
undertaken by the Finance Working group leading up to the precept review. He 
explained that the working group had met six times in the last year and had 
looked in detail at the scenarios presented, the content of the draft budget report, 
reserve profiles and other relevant financial information shared by the OPCC. 

Mr Coombes highlighted that Members were invited, by the Commissioner, to 
observe the face-to-face public consultation events. Debate was held at the most 
recent finance working group meeting around whether such events presented 
value for money, following which Members concluded that the face-to-face event 
enabled the Commissioner to gather a more representative public viewpoint 
which was useful in supporting the Panel’s scrutiny of the proposed precept. 
Following their pre-scrutiny, the working group made recommendation to the 
Panel that the Commissioner’s proposed precept be supported.

The Chairman moved to questions from the wider Panel. In response to 
questions, Members heard: 

 Recruiting the 200 police officers outlined within the budget proposal 
would bring the Constabulary’s establishment back to full strength. The 
Commissioner would be monitoring the impact of the increase in officers 
in terms of visibility and enhancement to services and would provide a 
regular update to the Panel’s plan working group.

 The Commissioner had sought to undertake a demographically balanced 
consultation. Responses to the online consultation were regularly 
monitored and targeted attraction strategies used where specific 
demographic groups were noted to be under represented in the 
responses. The online consultation had the highest level of responses 
nationally and was assessed to be statistically viable.

 Residents attending the face-to-face consultation events expressed 
concern over increases in taxation locally, at a time when policing was 
seen to be underfunded by central government.

 The Commissioner would only propose increased precept levels in future 
years if it was needed to ensure public safety and deliver the required 



level of policing for Hampshire, Portsmouth, Southampton and the Isle of 
Wight.

 For 2018/19 it was anticipated that the policing budget would deliver an 
underspend of £1m, against a total budget of £315m. This amount would 
be added to reserves and then drawn to meet requirements in the coming 
year.

 From 2020/21 a recurrent £2m was to be set aside, for use by the Chief 
Constable, to meet cost pressures and growth requirements in year. 
History of spend against the budget has demonstrated this to be an 
ongoing need and allows for prudent planning to avoid diverting funds 
from other planned activity.

 Reserves are under significant pressure, both from local need and 
nationally required programmes. Whilst funding to deliver many of these 
projects was drawn from reserves, sustaining enhancements delivered is 
supported from the core policing budget.

 The investigation into deaths at Gosport War Memorial Hospital is 
anticipated to add a £7m cost to the policing budget, of which £3.5m will 
need to be met by Hampshire Constabulary before national funding may 
be sought.

Following questions, the Chairman moved to debate. Members discussed their 
support for the increase in precept, noting that this would protect the public from 
risk and harm and provide an opportunity enhance visible policing within 
communities. Members however expressed caution over increases in the future, 
and the impact this may have upon the goodwill of the public to support local 
taxation increases to fund policing.

Councillor Stewart proposed a recommendation to support the Commissioner’s 
proposed precept of £24 per annum for Band D properties. The motion was 
seconded by Councillor Bound.

A vote took place on the endorsement of the proposed increase to the policing 
precept, which was agreed unanimously, by all 17 Members present.

RESOLVED:

That the Police and Crime Panel support the Police and Crime Commissioner’s 
(PCC’s) proposed precept increase of £24 per annum for Band D properties, 
which is the equivalent of £2 per month, or 46p per week.

That the following is noted by the Panel:

1.1. That the full precept increase will be utilised in support of local policing, 
including enabling the Constabulary to proceed with the recruitment of 
circa 200 officers.

1.2. That 61% of households across Hampshire and the IOW are in properties 
in council tax bands A-C and would therefore see a precept increase of 
less than £24 per annum if the above recommendation is supported.



1.3. 1.3. The results from the public consultation identify overall public support 
for the £24 precept increase at 76.38%, with further endorsements from 
the Chief Constable, Police Federation, UNISON and Neighbourhood 
Watch.

208.  POLICE AND CRIME PANEL - WORK PROGRAMME 

Members received a report from the scrutiny officer to the Panel setting out the 
proposed work programme for the Panel together with the future meeting dates 
for 2018/19.

Members were invited to recommend items for the work programme for the 
Finance Working Group in 2019/20, following review of the Commissioner’s draft 
budget, noted under Item 207 of the minutes. These were noted by the 
Chairman of the working group.

Members also expressed an interested in receiving an update from the 
Commissioner on the current approach in addressing violent crime reduction and 
adverse childhood experiences. 
 
RESOLVED:

That:
 The meetings dates are noted.
 The work programme is agreed.

Chairman, 5 April 2019
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AT A MEETING of the POLICE AND CRIME PANEL held in Committee Room 3, 
Southampton City Council.

204. QUESTIONS AND DEPUTATIONS

The Chairman read to the meeting a response to the Panel’s reply to a previous public 
question:

“Many thanks to you and your team for such a comprehensive and informative response to the 
concern which I raised. I do appreciate the effort which you have put into this. The linked 
documents regarding the scrutiny work and evidence made interesting reading, as well as 
making it clear that all forms of hate crime including crime based on sexuality certainly is very 
much on your agenda.

 Hate crime clearly a controversial area in policing policy, and the recent frank comments from 
Olivia Pinkney have highlighted the dilemma faced by the police in an era of tight funding. The 
statistics in the evidence make worrying reading. It is interesting but depressing to note that 
race hate crime is 5 times more prevalent than any other form of hate crime, depressing 
because has been a recognised crime for far longer than all the other forms of hate crime  - 
though of course that might possibly also mean that victims of racism feel more inclined to 
report it. Anyway, I am sure we could debate the relative statistics all day, but the main point is 
that I am reassured that you and the PCC do clearly have the interests of the LGBT community 
on your agenda. Thank you for that.

I would also add that it is good to see the LAGLO vehicle(s) not only at pride events, but also at 
rural events such as the New Forest Show.” 

Page 9
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